U.S. ARMY AIR SERVICE/AIR CORPS, 1920-41

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

CONTENTS

General Sources.....p.1
1920s:
-General Sources.....p.2
-Airport Lighting.....p.3
1930s:
-General Sources.....p.5
-Air Mail.....p.6
-GHQ Air Force.....p.6
Other Special Aspects.....p.7

GENERAL SOURCES

Air Corps News Letter. 1927-1942. Per.

- Air Corps Technical Corps School. Chanute Field, IL. <u>Air Corps "Tech" School</u>. Wash, DC: Office of the Chief of the Air Corps, 1937. 69 p. UG638.6.C43.A37.
- Biddle, Tami D. "Rhetoric and Reality in Air Warfare: The Evolution of British and American Ideas About Strategic Bombing, 1917-1945." PhD dss, Yale, 1995. 660 p. UG700.B52.
- Bright, Charles D., editor. <u>Historical Dictionary of the U.S. Air Force</u>. NY: Greenwood, 1992. 710 p. UH23.3.H36.
- Clodfelter, Mark. <u>Beneficial Bombing: The Progressive Foundations of American Air Power, 1917-1945</u>. Lincoln, NE: U NE, 2010. 347 p. UG703.C565.
- Davis, Richard G. <u>Carl A Spaatz and the Air War in Europe</u>. Wash, DC: Center for Air Force History, 1993. 808 p. UG626.2.S66.D38. See Chaps 1-2.
- Maurer, Maurer. <u>Aviation in the U.S. Army, 1919-39</u>. Wash, DC: Office of Air Force History, 1987. 626 p. UH23.1.M323.

- "Progress of Aviation: U.S. Army Air Corps, 1909-39." Military Review (Sep 1939): pp. 18-20. Per.
- Rice, Rondall R. "The Politics of Air Power: From Confrontation to Cooperation in Army Aviation Civil-Military Relations, 1919-1920." PhD dss, U NC, 2002. 414 p. UG633.R52.
- U.S. Air Force. Air Command & Staff College. <u>Development of Air Doctrine in the Army Air Arm</u>, <u>1917-41</u>. Historical Study 89, 1955. 154 p. UH23.2.U52.
- U.S. War Dept. Reports of Secretary of War, 1919-41. UA24.A1.
- _____. <u>Army List and Directory, 1919-41</u>. U11.U5.L57. Bimonthly listing of posts and units.
- White, Robert P. "Air Power Engineer: Major General Mason Patrick and the United States Air Service." PhD dss, OH State, 1999. 349 p. UG626.2.P38.W55.

See also:

-Contemporaneous periodicals, including <u>Aircraft</u>, <u>Air Corps Newsletter</u> (Oct 1927-Dec 1939), <u>Army Navy Journal/Register</u>, <u>Aviation</u>, <u>Signal Corps Bulletin</u>, <u>U.S. Air Services</u>

1920s-General Sources

- Butler, Jarvis. "The Aeronautical Board of the Army and Navy." <u>US Naval Institute Proceedings</u> (Nov 1926): pp. 2246- . Per.
- Ennels, Jerome A. "Maxwell Flood Relief, 1929." <u>Air Power History</u> (Spring 1989): pp. 30-35. Per. Army Air Corps heavily involved in airlift operations.
- Mitchell, Wm. Winged Defense: The Development and Possibilities of Modern Air Power. NY: Putnam's, 1925. 261 p. UH23.1.M5.
- Naiden, Earl L. Air Service. Ft Leavenworth, KS: General Service School, 1920. 186 p. UH10.2.N3.
- Patrick, Mason M. <u>The United States in the Air</u>. Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1928. 191 p. TL521.P32.
- Roberts, C.M.H. Papers. 5 Boxes. Arch.
 Ordnance Officer, 1917-28, in Air Service; participated in bombing experiments.

U.S. Army. A.E.F. Air Service. <u>Progress of Air Service Activities: Weekly Reports.</u> Vols. 1-30. 1918-19. UG633.U5498.

Includes lists of aviator clothing and equipment, A.E.F.

- U.S. Congress. House. Committee on Naval Affairs. <u>Proposed Coordination Between Army</u> & Navy Air Services: Statements.... Extracts of hearings, 1924. 171 p. UH23.1.U53.
- U.S. War Dept. Air Service Handbook. Wash, DC, 1918. UH160.3.A48.

Wells, Briant H. Papers. Arch.
On Army Staff, 1920s; see Folder 15.

1920s-Army Involvement in Airport Lighting

The U.S. Army Air Service, along with several other government agencies, contributed to the development of domestic aviation in general after World War I. The specific need for round-the-clock flying for air mail service in the early 20s led to airway and airport lighting systems by 1924. In this regard the Department of the Post Office seems to have the better claim to establishing the first operative lighting system for night flights.

Colonel Paul Henderson, a civilian, headed the Air Mail Service as Second Assistant Postmaster in the Administration of President Harding. He asserts, and is generally credited with, setting in motion the developments which led to the first operational lighting system, extending from Chicago to Cheyenne, WY in July 1924. Neither he nor the other sources consulted credit the Army with any direct or significant role in this. See:

- Roseberry, Cecil R. <u>The Challenging Skies...1919-39</u>. Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1966. pp. 33-36. TL515.R64.
- Smith, Henry L. <u>Airways</u>; <u>The History of Commercial Aviation in the United States</u>. NY: Knopf, 1942. pp. 76-77. TL521.S5.
- U.S. Congress. Committee on Military Affairs. <u>Air Service Unification</u>. Hearings, 68th Congress, 2nd session, 8 Jan 1917 Feb 1925. UG633.A52.

 Testimony of Paul Henderson on p. 100.
- U.S. President's Aircraft Board. Hearings, 21-23 & 28 Sep 1925. Vol. 1. Wash, 1925. UH23.2.A47. Testimony of Paul Henderson, pp. 307-11; George R. Putnam, pp. 330-35; & Herbert Hoover, pp. 319 & 329.

By mid-1922, the Airways Section, Army Air Service had already developed a lighting system extending from its experimental station at McCook Field, Dayton, Ohio, to Bolling Field, Wash, DC. The system soon encompassed the Midwest and then Texas. Meanwhile, the Post Office Department decided to develop its own independent system through private industries. General Electric and other companies produced electric-arc beacon lights and flashing acetylene ground lights, which were first tested in August 1923. See:

- Mitchell, William. <u>Skyways</u>; <u>A Book on Modern Aeronautics</u>. Phila: Lippincott, 1930. p. 103. TL54M67.
- Scheele, Carl H. <u>A Short History of the Mail Service</u>. Wash, DC, Smithsonian, 1970. p. 249. HE6371.S3.
- Shamburger, Page. <u>Tracks Across the Sky: The Story of the Pioneers of the U.S. Mail.</u> Phila: Lippincott, 1964. p. 179. HE6496.S47.

Roseberry, cited above, pp. 35-36. TL515.R64.

Smith, cited above. TL521.S5.

Walterman, Thomas W. "Airpower and Private Enterprise: Federal Industrial Relations in the Aeronautics Field, 1918-26." PhD dss, Wash U, 1970. pp. 91-92 and 160. HD9711.U6.W35.

Smith (in <u>Airways</u>, p. 76) describes Army Air Service experiments in lighting and credits LTs Donald L. Bruner, and Harold R. Harris for lighting developments between Dayton and Columbus, OH. Bruner, born in Iowa, 18 Oct 1893, graduated from Iowa State College in 1916; Harris, born in Illinois, 20 Dec 1895, graduated from the Army Air Service Engineering School in 1922. (Source: <u>Army Register</u>, 1 Jan 1923, pp. 970 and 977.) Harris was an experimental pilot at McCook Field, according to the House Select Committee Hearings (cited below, p. 3235).

For additional information, see:

- <u>Aircraft Year Book, 1920, 1923-25, 1927-30</u>. NY: Aeronautical Chamber of Commerce of America, 1920-30. TL501.A563.
- Perrose, George P., compiler. <u>Preliminary Inventory of the Records of the House of Representative</u>
 <u>Select Committee Investigating Operations of the United States Air Service, 1924-25</u>. National Archives Pub No 59-6. Wash, 1958. CD3026.A32no108.
- U.S. Congress. House. <u>Select Committee of Inquiry into Operations of the United States Air Services</u>, 6 pts, Hearings, 68th Congress, 1924-25. UG633.A55.
- _____. <u>Airport Survey</u>; <u>Letter from the Civil Aeronautics Authority</u>. House Doc No 245, 76th Congress, 1st session, 1939, 131 p. TL726.2.A52.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. Aeronautics Branch. <u>General Airways Information</u>. Airway Bulletin No 1, 1 Sep 1932. 213 p. TL54552nr.1.

1930s-General Sources

- Arnold, Henry H. "The Army Air Forces." Army Navy Journal (22 Aug 1942): pp. 1441-42. Per.
- _____. "The New Army Air Force." <u>Aviation</u> (Aug 1940): pp. 36-37. Per.
- Clodfelter, Mark. "Pinpointing Devastation: American Air Campaign Planning Before Pearl Harbor." <u>Journal of Military History</u> (Jan 1994): pp. 75-101. Per.
- Foster, Ivan L. "With the Other Arms & Services: Army Air Forces." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Dec 1941): pp. 969-77. Per.
- Gillim, Alice R. "Our Versatile Army Air Corps." US Air Service (Apr 1936): pp. 19-. Per.
- Mauer, Mauer. "The Irate Citizen and the Air Corps Maneuvers of 1931." <u>Air University Review</u> (Jul/Aug 1985): pp. 77-88. Per.
- Mowbray, James A. "Air Force Doctrine Problems: 1926-Present." <u>Airpower Journal</u> (Winter 1995): pp. 21-41. Per.

 See pp. 21-30.
- "Service with the Colors: Air Corps." <u>US Army Recruiting News</u> (May 1937): pp. 6-7 & 18. Per.
- Shiner, John F. "The General and the Subcommittee: Congress and U.S. Army Air Corps Chief Benjamin Foulois, 1934-35." <u>Journal of Military History</u> (Oct 1991): pp. 487-505. Per.
- Westover, Oscar. "Army behind Its Air Corps." <u>Army Navy Register</u> (25 Sep 1937): pp. 1 & 20-21. Per.

See also:

-Oral history transcripts (Arch) of Ira Eaker, Pete Quesada, & David Burchinal, which cover their entire careers.

1930s-U.S. Army & Air Mail

- Beerbower, Albert C. "The Day the Mail Got Wings." <u>Army</u> (July 1985): pp. 64-66. Per. Vignette of inaugural flight of US Aerial Mail Service, a joint project of Post Office & Air Service, on 15 May <u>1918</u>.
- Jackson, Donald D. Flying the Mail. Alexandria, VA: Time-Life, 1982. pp. 159-68. HE6496.J32.
- Leary, William M. <u>Aerial Pioneers: The U.S. Air Mail Service, 1918-27</u>. Wash, DC: Smithsonian, 1985. pp. 38-50. HE6496.L43.
- Maurer, Maurer. <u>Aviation in the U.S. Army, 1919-39</u>. Wash, DC: Office of Air Force History, 1987. pp. 299-317. UH23.1M323.
- Shamburger, Page. <u>Tracks Across the Sky: The Story of the Pioneers of the U.S. Air Mail Service</u>. Phila: Lippincott, 1964. pp. 151-66. HE6496S43.
- Shiner, John F. "General Benjamin Foulois and the 1934 Air Mail Disaster." <u>Aerospace Historian</u> (Dec 1978): pp. 221-30. Per.

See also:

Army Navy Journal (17 Feb 34), p. 485 and (24 Feb 34), p. 523

1930s-GHQ Air Force

	s, Frank M. "The Army Air Defense Organization" <u>US Air Services</u> (Jul 1935): pp. 10-12. Per.
	"Our Use of Airpower: The GHQ Air Force as an Instrument of Defense." <u>Army Ordnance</u> (Nov/Dec 1937): pp. 137-42. Per.
·	"The GHQ Air Force." Reserve Officer (Jun 1935): pp. 3-5. Per.
Maurer,	Maurer. <u>Aviation in the U.S. Army, 1919-39</u> , cited above. UH23.1M323. See Pt 3.

Shiner, John F. "Birth of the GHQ Air Force." Military Affairs (Oct 1978): pp. 113-19. Per.

U.S. Army Air Corps. Reports of the G.H.Q. Air Force (Provisional), 1933. n.p., 1933. ca 250 p. UH280.U54.

Reports of CG, CIS & staff sections.

OTHER SPECIAL ASPECTS

- Brown, Jerold E. Where Eagles Land: Planning and Development of U.S. Army Airfields, 1910-1941. NY: Greenwood, 1990. 220 p. UH454.A2.B762.
- _____. "Where Eagles Roost: A History of Army Airfields Before World War II." PhD dss, Duke, 1977. 331 p. UH454.A2.B76.
- Dickey, Philip S., III. <u>The Liberty Engine</u>, 1918-42. Wash, DC: Smithsonian, 1968. 110 p. TL515.S5no.3.
- Grandstaff, Mark R. "A Great Way of Life: Personnel Policy, Professionalism, and the Creation of a Career Enlisted Corps in the US Air Force, 1914-56." PhD dss, U WI-Madison, 1992. 469 p. UB147.G72.

 See Chaps 1-2.
- Hughes, Thomas. "Elwood 'Pete' Quesada and the Army Air Corps, 1904-42." Repro typescript, May 1991. 200 p. UH130.2.Q47.H83.
- Smith, William J., Jr. "Mercenary Eagles: American Pilots Serving in Foreign Air Forces Prior to United States Entry into the Second World War, 1936-1941." PhD dss, U AR, 1999. 237 p. D723.S65.
- Sweeting, C.G. <u>Combat Flying Equipment: U.S. Army Aviators' Personal Equipment, 1917-45.</u> Wash, DC: Smithsonian, 1989. 239 p. UC463.S93.
- U.S. War Dept. <u>Specifications for the Uniform: Army Regulations 600-35</u>, dated, 1921, 1924, 1926, and intermittent changes. MilPub-Reg.
- . Wearing of the Uniform: AR 600-40, dated 1923. MilPub-Reg. And succeeding editions.